CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
TUESDAY 

  JULY 14, 2015

CONVENE: 7:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION

Public Comments
Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of June 9, 2015 Council meeting and June 16, 2015 Budget Hearing
· July accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - June
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters

· Audit Engagement Letter Nichols & Mitchell CPA

· OLCC License Renewals 

· Requests to Utilize Undeveloped Street Rights of Way
Old Business
· Water Compliance Project

New Business
Council/Committee Reports
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director,Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
JULY 14, 2015
 CONVENED: 7:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the July 14, 2015 regular Council meeting at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, Don Adcock, Katie Jones-Bedolla, John Shurtleff and Lisa Whited. Council member Connie Pound-Lewis was absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel.
Citizens present: John Berg, Scott Guthrie, Jerry Porter, Chris Peppers, Angie Shurtleff, Harv Down, Kathy Down, Melissa Brown, Shawn Cudabek, and Kathrina Cudabek. Also present were Planning Commission Chair Richard Howe, County Commission Chair Bill Harvey and Record Courier Editor Gina Perkins.
County Commissioner Bill Harvey led the Council in a prayer.

Agenda Item No. 1 - Public Comments

County Commission Chair Bill Harvey

County Commissioner Bill Harvey asked the Council if there were any issues that the City would like to address to the County.  Bill stated that the Commission wants to continue to be in communication with all the communities within the County and to be of assistance with any issues that may arise.

Jerry Porter
Property owner Jerry Porter stated that he owns property at 620 Front Street and he questioned the issue of the "so called" right of ways and how much land the City was going to take away from peoples lots. Jerry stated that when he purchased his property he had it surveyed. He also stated that has made sure that all of his personal items are on his property.
Mayor Brown explained that the City had an aerial survey completed that shows all the property boundaries. The street right of ways are 80 feet wide and the City is trying to clean and maintain the right of ways. When the water project is underway it will be necessary to have the right of ways clear to construct the water lines. Also the right of
ways need to kept clear for snow plowing. Mayor Brown went on to say that the City was not trying to prohibit people from parking vehicles that are being used on the right of way, just abandoned vehicle and other items that are being stored on City property.

John Berg
Property owner John Berg stated that he owns property on the corner of Second and Cole Street and that he received a letter from the City's Attorney stating that he needed to remove items from the right of way. John commented that he did not have a problem with moving his items off the right of way, but the items have been on the right of way for the eleven years that he has been in town. John stated that he needs more time than 30 days to comply with the request to move the items. 
Mayor Brown explained that initially the City sent out letters and only received one response. If the City did not receive a respond then the issue was turned over to the attorney. As far as the 30 day time limit, Mayor Brown explained that he needed to be showing progress on removing the items and to stay in contact with him.

Scott Guthrie 
Scott Guthrie  stated that the City should be aware when the County is chip sealing in the area and then the  City could plan to do some projects of their own with the Counties assistance. 

Scott Guthrie also questioned why the water and sewer rates were increased and where the funds from the increase would be utilized. And why the residents were not informed prior to the increase.
Mayor Brown stated that he would address this issue in his report.

Agenda Item No. 2 - Mayor's Report

4th of July 
Mayor Brown commenting that the 4th of July celebration was a success and he thanked City employees Josh Proebstel, Doug Schneider and Valerie Russell for all their extra hard work in promoting the 4th of July events. He received many compliments on how nice the City looked. Mayor Brown also thanked the many volunteers that helped with the event.

Right of way cleaning
Mayor Brown stated that there has been great progress in the clean up of the right of ways. He commented that people may not necessarily understand why the City is trying

to clean the right of ways, but all they need to do is contact him for an explanation, the City is willing to work with everyone on this issue.

Utility rate increase
Mayor Brown explained that the water and sewer rate increase was necessary for many reasons. In order for the City to obtain the grant funds needed to complete the water compliance project the Infrastructure Finance Authority has stated that the water rates will need to be at a certain level at the end of construction. Rather than making a large increase all at once the plan is to make small increases over a period of time. The sewer rate needed to be increased because the sewer fund is no longer sustaining itself financially. The USDA, which carries two loans for the City, has stated that the City has to raise the sewer rates. Several years ago the City Council approved a resolution which stated that the rates would be increased each year and there have been several years when those increases did not transpire. 
Discussion followed concerning the rates.

Scott Guthrie commented that when the City begins metering the water he is afraid that people will quit watering their lawns and the City will not look as nice.

Councilor Jones-Bedolla Ethics Presentation
Councilor Jones-Bedolla presented the Council with a handout on Government Ethics ORS chapter 244 and a handbook called a Guide for Public Officials which give rules and responsibilities of public officials. Some of the Council and the employees earlier in the year attended a Government Ethics training. Not all of the Council was able to attend so she felt it would be good to share the information. The handout includes information on how to contact the Oregon Government Ethics commission if there are any questions. 
Councilor Jones-Bedolla reviewed the section of the law called Conflict of Interest which states that public officials cannot make money or avoid costs through their position for that public official or their relatives. When an occasion arises where we are able to make or lose money through our public office this is called a conflict of interest. There are two kinds of conflicts of interest. The potential conflict of interest which is any action, decision or recommendation by a person acting in the capacity of a public official which could be to the private pecuniary benefit or detriment of the public official or relative or a business which either is associated. The actual conflict of interest is any action, decision or recommendation by a person acting in the capacity of a public official that would be to the private pecuniary benefit or detriment of the public official or relative or a business which either is associated. The difference being "would" or "could".
When met with a potential conflict of interest the public official must state publicly the nature of the conflict prior to taking any action thereon as a public official.  You may still debate and vote but this is not recommended by the Ethics Commission. When met with an actual conflict of interest announce publicly the nature of the actual conflict of interest; refrain from participating as a public official in any discussion or debate on the issue out of which the conflict arises or from voting. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda

Councilor O'Grady made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 4 - City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Community Income Survey

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Community Income Survey still has not been approved by the IFA due to much debating on the way to calculate the percentage. The guidelines are unclear on which calculation needs to be used, but the IFA is insisting on using the calculation for a census survey which makes the percentage 56.4 % low to moderate income level and eligible for CDBG grants.  When calculated using the sample survey method the percentage is 64% low to moderate income level, which could make a difference with some kinds of funding. Valerie asked Portland State University to include both calculation in the report and state that the IFA is the one that made the City use the census survey calculations so it is all documented.

Property Appraisals 
The Water Compliance Project Design Phase is progressing and the property appraisals are being worked on at this time. It will be necessary for the City to purchase two separate parcels for the project. One parcel will be for the new well and the other parcel will be for the water reservoir. It will be necessary to have two appraisers, the first appraiser will actually appraise the properties and the second appraiser will review the first appraisal. 


Environmental Review
The Grant administrators, Peggy Brown and Sara Haynes are working on the Environmental Review. Letters have been sent to the Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla and the Confederated Tribes of the Nez Perce and SHPO which is the State Historic Preservation Office. These agencies deal with cultural resources such as artifacts. Sometimes these reviews can be difficult to accomplish.

Landfill
The new owners of Eagle Cap Sanitation out of Halfway recently approached the City concerning the cost of dumping their waste at the Haines Landfill. Halfway does not have their own Landfill and operates as a transfer station and haul their waste to Baker Sanitary. They take in approximately 225 tons of waste per year which would not put us over our allowable limit according to the DEQ, but they do plan on expanding. Normally Baker Sanitary charges $48.00 per ton, but they give the transfer stations a better deal.
The City does not weigh the waste so the tonnage has to be calculated in a way that it would not be practical to figure out how much the City charges per ton. In order for the City to make a profit a large amount would have to be charged per ton which would not be cost effective for Eagle Cap Sanitation. Also Josh pointed out that the DEQ had stated that the City has 39 years left of space in our Landfill. Josh commented that when the engineers originally calculated the Landfill had 50 years of capacity left he feels that was over estimated by 10 to 20 years. If the City were to take in that much extra waste the Landfill capacity could possibly be cut down to as little as 10 years remaining.
Councilor Adcock stated that it might also result in more regulations and testing by the DEQ.

Public Works

Parks

Public Works Josh Proebstel stated that Doug Schneider is a great guy and he thanked him for all of his hard work. Josh said that Doug takes a lot of pride in this town and he deserves a lot of credit in how good the parks look. 

4th of July

The 4th of July events went smoothly. He did point out that instead of renting barricades the City should consider building their own. Baker City brought their street sweeper and swept the parade route and Josh painted the parking lines. 


Grindings
A resident recently approached the City and asked if he could put grindings on the street by his house that he had available through his employment and have Josh level them out with the grader. Josh has received some unfavorable comments from a few individuals and he asked for the Council's help. There are 10 or 15 individuals that repeatedly make life difficult. 


Misc

Two new water connections have been installed and one sewer connection. Josh will take his sewer certification tests July 23rd and August 6th in Meridian, Idaho.
 Agenda Item No. 5 - Administrative Matters

Audit Engagement Letter Nichols & Mitchell, CPA
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to approve the Audit Engagement Letter from Nichols & Mitchell, CPA to conduct the annual audit. Councilor Jones-Bedolla seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

OLCC License Renewals
The Council reviewed the OLCC licenses for renewal for the Frontier Saloon, Haines Steak House and the Haines Sell Rite. 
Councilor Whited excused herself from the discussion and voting due to a conflict of interest.

Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to renew the OLCC licenses. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Requests to Utilize Undeveloped Street Rights of Way
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that in accordance with Ordinance No. 109 Series 2015 which Provides for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of Way Within the City Limits of Haines four individuals have presented the City with requests to utilize street rights of way that adjoin their property.
Larry & Kay Rood requested to utilize the undeveloped right of way of Amy between First Street and Second Street and the undeveloped alley between Amy & Wilcox. 
Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept Larry & Kay Rood's request to utilize the undeveloped right of way of Amy between First and Second and the undeveloped alley between First and Second streets. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Don & Kim Adcock requested to utilize the undeveloped right of way of "A" street between Cole and Amy and the undeveloped right of way of Amy between "A" Street and First Street ending at their south property boundary and the undeveloped alley between "A" Street and their south property boundary.

Councilor Adcock excused himself from the discussion and voting due to a conflict of interest.

Councilor O'Grady made a motion to approve the Adcock's request to utilize the undeveloped right of way of "A" between Cole and Amy and the undeveloped right of way of Amy between "A" Street and First Street ending at their south property boundary and the undeveloped alley between "A" and their south property boundary. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Angie Shurtleff requested to utilize a 40 x 100 foot portion of the west side of the 80 foot undeveloped Ruby Street right of way between First and Second Streets that adjoins her property, and the undeveloped alley that run south to north and dead ends on her property, and the undeveloped Long Street right of way that borders her property on the west measuring 40 x 100 feet.
Councilor Shurtleff excused himself from the discussion and voting due to a conflict of interest.

Chris & Brianna Peppers requested to utilized the undeveloped right of way of Ruby Street between First and Second. And the First Street right of way between Ruby & Olson and the undeveloped alley running south to north between First and Second.
Chris Peppers stated that the Shurtleff's and him had came to an agreement concerning the Shurtleff's request to utilize the west 40 feet of the 80 foot Ruby Street right of way that adjoins the Shurtleff property.

Councilor Adcock made a motion to accept the request from Chris & Brianna Peppers to utilize the Ruby Street right of way between First and Second Streets excepting thereof the 40 x 100 foot portion that adjoins the Shurtleff property. And the undeveloped right of way of First Street between Olson and Ruby and the undeveloped alley running south to north between First and Second Streets. Also to accept the request from Angie Shurtleff to utilize the 40 x 100 foot portion of the undeveloped Ruby Street right of way that adjoins her property and the undeveloped alley that runs south to north and dead ends on her property, and the undeveloped Long Street right of way that borders her property on the west measuring 40 x 100 feet. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Councilor Whited asked if the agreements could be revoked at any time if the party was not following the guidelines set out in the agreement.

Mayor Brown stated that at any time the City can revoke the agreement for non compliance with the guidelines.

Agenda Item No. 6 Public Comments

Shawn Cudabek
Shawn Cudabek questioned if anything could be done about the speeding vehicles going past his house at 620 Front Street. 

Mayor Brown explained that the Sheriff's office needs to be contacted on this matter. The City will place the speed monitor in that location.
There were no other public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 8:48 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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